CENTRO STUDI PER I POPOLI EXTRA-EUROPEI "CESARE BONACOSSA" - UNIVERSITÀ DI PAVIA



# **ASIA MAIOR**

Vol. XXXIV / 2023

## Asia in 2023: Navigating the US-China rivalry

Edited by Michelguglielmo Torri Filippo Boni Diego Maiorano



CENTRO STUDI PER I POPOLI EXTRA-EUROPEI "CESARE BONACOSSA" - UNIVERSITÀ DI PAVIA

## ASIA MAIOR

The Journal of the Italian think tank on Asia founded by Giorgio Borsa in 1989 Vol. XXXIV / 2023

## Asia in 2023: Navigating the US-China rivalry

Edited by Michelguglielmo Torri Filippo Boni Diego Maiorano

viella

Asia Maior. The Journal of the Italian Think Tank on Asia founded by Giorgio Borsa in 1989. Copyright © 2023 - Viella s.r.l. & Associazione Asia Maior

ISBN 979-12-5469-681-1 (Paper) ISBN 979-12-5469-682-8 (Online) ISSN 2385-2526 (Paper) ISSN 2612-6680 (Online) Annual journal - Vol. XXXIV, 2023

This journal is published jointly by the think tank Asia Maior (Associazione Asia Maior) & the CSPE - Centro Studi per i Popoli Extra-europei «Cesare Bonacossa», University of Pavia

*Asia Maior. The Journal of the Italian Think Tank on Asia founded by Giorgio Borsa in 1989* is an open-access journal, whose issues and single articles can be freely downloaded from the think tank webpage: www.asiamaior.org. The reference year is the one on which the analyses of the volume are focused. Each *Asia Maior* volume is always published in the year following the one indicated on the cover.

Paper version	Italy	€ 50.00	Abroad	€ 65.00
Subscription	abbonam	enti@viella.it	www.viella.it	

### EDITORIAL BOARD

**Editor-in-chief** (direttore responsabile): Michelguglielmo Torri, University of Turin.

#### **Co-editors:**

Filippo Boni, The Open University. Diego Maiorano, The University of Naples «L'Orientale».

#### **Associate editors:**

Axel Berkofsky, University of Pavia; Giulio Pugliese, University of Oxford and European University Institute; Emanuela Mangiarotti, University of Pavia; Pierluigi Valsecchi, University of Pavia.

### **Consulting editors:**

Elisabetta Basile, University of Rome «Sapienza»; Kerry Brown, King's College London; Peter Brian Ramsay Carey, Oxford University; Rosa Caroli, University of Venice; Jaewoo Choo, Kyung Hee University (Seoul, South Korea); Jamie Seth Davidson, National University of Singapore; Ritu Dewan, Indian Association for Women Studies; Laura De Giorgi, University of Venice; Kevin Hewison, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; Lucia Husenicova, University Matej Bel (Banská Bystrica, Slovakia); David C. Kang, Maria Crutcher Professor of International Relations, University of Southern California: Rohit Karki, Kathmandu School of Law; Jeff Kingston, Temple University – Japan Campus; Mirjam Künkler, Swedish Collegium for Advanced Study – Uppsala; Noemi Lanna, University of Naples «L'Orientale»; James Manor, School of Advanced Studies - University of London; Aditva Mukheriee, Jawaharlal Nehru University: Mridula Mukherjee, Jawaharlal Nehru University; Parimala Rao, University of Delhi; Guido Samarani, University of Venice; Marisa Siddivò, University of Naples «L'Orientale»; Eswaran Sridharan, Institute for the Advanced Study of India, University of Pennsylvania; Arun Swamy, University of Guam; Akio Takahara, University of Tokio; Edsel Tupaz, Harvard University alumnus, Ateneo de Manila University and Far Eastern University; Sten Widmalm, Uppsala University; Ather Zia, University of Northern Colorado;

#### **Book reviews editors:**

Elena Valdameri, ETH Zürich; Aurelio Insisa, University of Hong Kong; Luciano Zaccara, Qatar University.

#### **Editorial secretary:**

Chiara Benini

### Graphic project:

Nicola Mocci.

Before being published in Asia Maior, all articles, whether commissioned or unsolicited, after being first evaluated by the Journal's editors, are then submitted to a double-blind peer review involving up to three anonymous referees. Coherently with the spirit of the double-blind peer review process, Asia Maior does not make public the name of the reviewers. However, the reviewers' names – and, if need be, the whole correspondence between the journal's editors and the reviewer/s – can be disclosed to interested institutions, upon a formal request made directly to the Editor in Chief of the journal.

Articles meant for publication should be sent to Michelguglielmo Torri (mg.torri@gmail.com), Filippo Boni (filippo.boni@open.ac.uk), Diego Maiorano (dmaiorano@unior.it); book reviews should be sent to Elena Valdameri (elena.valdameri@gess.ethz.ch). Associazione Asia Maior



Steering Committe: Filippo Boni, Marzia Casolari, Matteo Fumagalli, Michelguglielmo Torri (President).

Scientific Board: Guido Abbattista (Università di Trieste), Domenico Amirante (Università «Federico II», Napoli), Elisabetta Basile (Università «La Sapienza», Roma), Luigi Bonanate (Università di Torino), Claudio Cecchi (Università «La Sapienza», Roma), Alessandro Colombo (Università di Milano), Anton Giulio Maria de Robertis (Università di Bari), Thierry Di Costanzo (Université de Strasbourg), Max Guderzo (Università di Siena), Giorgio Milanetti (Università «La Sapienza», Roma), Paolo Puddinu (Università di Sassari), Adriano Rossi (Università «L'Orientale», Napoli), Giuseppe Sacco (Università «Roma Tre», Roma), Guido Samarani (Università «Ca' Foscari», Venezia), Filippo Sabetti (McGill University, Montréal), Gianni Vaggi (Università di Pavia).



CSPE - Centro Studi per i Popoli extra-europei "Cesare Bonacossa" - Università di Pavia

Steering Committee: Axel Berkofsky, Arturo Colombo, Antonio Morone, Giulia Rossolillo, Gianni Vaggi, Pierluigi Valsecchi (President), Massimo Zaccaria.



*libreria editrice* via delle Alpi, 32 I-00198 ROMA tel. 06 84 17 758 fax 06 85 35 39 60 www.viella.it

viella

### Contents

- IX Foreword
- 1 SIIVIA MENEGAZZI, China in 2023: Stimulating Economic Recovery along with Patriotic Education
- 23 GIULIA SCIORATI, China in 2023: A «Global-Security-Attentive» Foreign Policy
- 39 MARCO MILANI & ANTONIO FIORI, Korean peninsula 2023: A year of rising tensions and political polarization
- 65 GIULIO PUGLIESE & MARCO ZAPPA, Japan 2023: Still walking in Abe Shinzō's footsteps
- 125 THAN KIŪ, Hong Kong 2023: The new Chinese province
- 145 AURELIO INSISA, Taiwan 2023 and the 2024 Elections: A DPP partial victory after a contested electoral campaign
- 167 MIGUEL ENRICO G. AYSON & LARA GIANINA S. REYES, The Philippines 2022-2023: A turbulent start for the New Era of Marcos leadership
- 187 EMANUELA MANGIAROTTI, Malaysia 2023: A reform agenda overshadowed by identity politics
- 203 RICHARD QUANG-ANH TRAN, Vietnam 2020-2023: Covid Pandemic Recovery, Unprecedented Leadership Turnover, and Continued Multilateralism
- 217 CAROLINE BENNETT, Cambodia 2022-2023: Securing dynastic autocracy
- 235 MATTEO FUMAGALLI, Myanmar 2023: New conflicts and coalitions reshape war narrative, challenging an embattled junta
- 259 DIEGO MAIORANO & RAGHAW KHATTRI, India 2023: Towards the general elections amid rising social tension
- 301 IAN HALL, India 2023: Tactical wins and strategic setbacks in foreign policy?
- 323 MATTEO MIELE, Nepal 2020-2023: From the Institutional Crisis to New Political Paths
- 339 DIEGO ABENANTE, Sri Lanka 2023: Wickremesinghe's first six months between economic recovery and political uncertainty
- 353 MARCO CORSI, Pakistan 2023: Multiple crises in the lead-up to the general elections
- 375 FILIPPO BONI, Afghanistan 2023: Taliban governance and international isolation
- 389 GIORGIA PERLETTA, Iran 2023: Intensified Focus on the Eastward Strategy and Ongoing Fractures in State-Society Relations

#### Special articles

- 407 ENRICO FARDELLA, When history rhymes: China's relations with Russia and the war in Ukraine
- 433 DAVID SCOTT, The return of the 'Indo-Pacific'
- 451 Reviews
- 479 Appendix

## SPECIAL ARTICLE

## WHEN HISTORY RHYMES: CHINA'S RELATIONS WITH RUSSIA AND THE WAR IN UKRAINE

### Enrico Fardella

### University of Naples «L'Orientale» enricomaria.fardella@unior.it

In a recent publication, the renowned expert on Sino-Russian relations, Inge Bekkevold, wrote that in the last century «China has seen Russia as imperialist, a comrade in arms, an enemy and a partner, and is now debating whether it should be an ally». This paper attempts to connect these views with the most recent evolution of Sino-Russian relations at the time of Putin's invasion of Ukraine. It first describes Russia's role as China's territorial threat and as a political antagonist from the end of the Qing dynasty to the fall of the Soviet Union. It then looks at the rise of Russia as China's main anti-hegemonic partner after the Cold War, with a special focus on the evolution of the Sino-Russian «unlimited partnership» during Xi Jinping's second mandate and its sudden revision after the outbreak of the war in Ukraine. The analysis will then address the evolution of China's most recent «pro-Russian neutrality» as Beijing's attempt to detach itself from Moscow's military adventurism while maintaining its strategic anti-hegemonic alignment with Moscow. In the conclusion, the paper will try to assess the rationale of China's revision of its «unlimited partnership» on the basis of Beijing's historical experience with Russia and will then point out China's interests and divergences with Moscow in order to provide a useful conceptual toolkit to foresee the future evolution of Sino-Russian relations.

Keywords - China; Russia; foreign relations; unlimited partnership.

### 1. Introduction<sup>1</sup>

In a recent publication, the renowned expert on Sino-Russian relations, Inge Bekkevold, wrote that in the last century «China has seen Russia as imperialist, a comrade in arms, an enemy and a partner, and is now debating whether it should be an ally». This paper attempts to connect these views with the most recent evolution of Sino-Russian relations at the time

1. The author is deeply grateful to Sergey Radchenko, Mohammed Al Sudairi and the anonymous peer-reviewers for their valuable comments to this paper.

of Putin's invasion of Ukraine. It first describes Russia's role as China's territorial threat and as a political antagonist from the end of the Qing dynasty to the fall of the Soviet Union. It then looks at the rise of Russia as China's main anti-hegemonic partner after the Cold War, with a special focus on the evolution of the Sino-Russian «unlimited partnership» during Xi Jinping's second mandate and its sudden revision after the outbreak of the war in Ukraine. The analysis will then address the evolution of China's most recent «pro-Russian neutrality» as Beijing's attempt to detach itself from Moscow's military adventurism while maintaining its strategic anti-hegemonic alignment with Moscow. In the conclusion, the paper will try to assess the rationale of China's revision of its «unlimited partnership» on the basis of Beijing's historical experience with Russia and will then point out China's interests and divergences with Moscow in order to provide a useful conceptual toolkit to foresee the future evolution of Sino-Russian relations.

### 2. A defining relationship: historical sediments of Sino-Russian relations

According to some renowned Chinese scholars, in the last two centuries, Russia has profoundly shaped the evolution of Chinese domestic and foreign policy. The leading Chinese expert on Russia, Prof. Feng Yujun, Professor at the History Department of Peking University, recently published an influential essay that looks at the matrix of Sino-Russian relations through a historical perspective. In history, he writes, all the three alliances between China and Russia ended with China paying a heavy price.

The first time was in 1896, after the First Sino-Japanese War, when China and Russia signed the Li-Lobanov Treaty (中俄密約) named after its negotiators Li Hongzhang, a leading Chinese diplomat and statesman, and Alexei Lobanov-Rostovsky, the Russian Foreign Minister. The treaty was primarily a defensive military alliance. Russia agreed to assist China in the event of a Japanese attack, a concern for China following its defeat in the First Sino-Japanese War (1894-1895). The treaty granted Russia the right to build the Chinese Eastern Railway, which was a crucial part of the Trans-Siberian Railway. This railway was to pass through Manchuria, significantly enhancing Russia's influence and presence in the region.

The second alliance, known as the Sino-Soviet Treaty (中苏友好同盟 条约), was signed between the Nationalist government of Chiang Kai-shek and Stalin after the end of the Second Sino-Japanese War in 1945. The treaty stipulated Sino-Soviet cooperation against Japanese forces in Manchuria and the facilitation of Soviet aid to the Chinese Nationalist government. As a result, China was forced to recognise the 1945 Mongolian independence referendum in Outer Mongolia that was orchestrated by the Soviet Union, leading to the «loss» of nearly 1.6 million square kilometres of territory immediately after China had just spent eight years fighting against the Japanese invaders.<sup>2</sup> The treaty granted the Soviet Union concessions in Port Arthur (旅顺口) and Dalian (大连) and control over the Chinese Eastern Railway and the South Manchuria Railway, which were key strategic and economic assets.

The third alliance was after 1949, when Mao chose to «lean to one side» (一边倒) and signed a formal treaty with Stalin in Moscow right after the foundation of the People's Republic of China. Prof. Feng claims that this alliance brought two critical impacts on China; it favoured Beijing's isolation from the international community and pushed China into the Korean War. The latter decision led to the loss of countless Chinese lives and also severely strained China-US relations, making it difficult for China to prosper for the next several decades [Feng 2023, 7 January].

The cost of «leaning to one side» and the Korean War was certainly huge and, eventually, influenced a profound process of revision of Chinese domestic and foreign policies aimed at shedding Soviet influence and relaunching Mao's original vision of the Chinese revolution.<sup>3</sup> A vision that surpassed the primacy of the proletarian revolution preached by the USSR and reproposed Mao's identification of anti-imperialist liberation as the "main contradiction" of the international system [Niu 2012: 66].

In the year before the «leaning to one side», in fact, Mao had reinterpreted the Chinese revolution outside the binary Cold War context. In 1946, Mao argued that the primary global conflict was not the rivalry between the US and USSR, as many of his comrades argued. Instead, he saw it as stemming from the American reactionaries' efforts to broaden their influence over an extensive «intermediate zone» (中间地带) that included former European colonial powers and semi-colonial and colonial regions in the Southern Hemisphere, the Middle East, and China. According to the Chinese leader, this area was the first target that the reactionaries were meant to subjugate in order to encircle and weaken the Soviet Union, the major obstacle in their path to global dominance. Mao therefore identified the central conflict – i.e. the «main contradiction» – as between the American reactionaries' hegemonic ambitions and the independence movements within the «intermediate zones». In Mao's view, revolutionary China had a

2. China however had not controlled this territory since 1921 so it was more a «perceived» loss thana a factual one.

3. According to Major General Xu Yan (徐焰), a professor at the Chinese People's Liberation Army's National Defense University, China paid a heavy price for its decision to enter the conflict. According to his estimates, the total number of Chinese casualties in the war amounts to 180,000, the war costs were as much as 6.2 billion yuan and China's military debt to the Soviet Union reached 3 billion yuan [*Global Times*, 2010, 27 October]. Furthermore, US President Harry Truman's decision to come to rescue of Syngman Rhee's South Korean regime and to dispatch the Seventh Fleet to «neutralize» the Taiwan Strait added Taiwan to the US security perimeter, forcing Mao to indefinitely postpone the invasion of the island. crucial, transformative role in this context, as the first defender of Socialism and leader of the anti-hegemonic front in what Mao assessed as the «third pole», namely «the intermediate zones» [Mao 1946: 1184-1185; Talk with A. L. Strong 1946; Lu 1946, 4 January].

When the Cominform in 1947 emphasized the division of the world into two opposing camps – the imperialist and anti-democratic camp led by the United States, and the anti-imperialist and democratic camp led by the Soviet Union – Mao adjusted his strategy to elevate China's position within the post-Yalta international framework. Initially, Mao deemphasized his «intermediate zones» theory, which highlighted the unique nature of the Chinese revolution, and aligned more closely with the Soviet Union's «two camps» concept [Tang 2008: 53].

After his trip to Moscow, however, Mao complained about Stalin's behaviour. As clearly explained by historian Odd Arne Westad, Mao was frustrated by Stalin as the latter aimed at securing a treaty that was conducive to Soviet security, rather than an alliance between two Communist-led states [Westad 2005: 65]. Mao's frustration with the Soviet Union deepened during the Korean War: Stalin's decision to avoid a direct confrontation with the US clashed with Mao's expectation for stronger Soviet support during the conflict. Moreover, the outbreak of the Korean War, and the consequential inclusion of Taiwan into the US security perimeter, cost Mao the indefinite postponement of his original intention to complete national unification by invading Taiwan. As clearly shown by renowned Chinese historian Shen Zhihua, these events sowed the seeds for the future Sino-Soviet split and activated a long process of correction of Chinese foreign policy aimed at shedding Soviet influence [Shen 2020: 130].

From the mid-1950s to the end of the Cold War, China's domestic and foreign policies were deeply influenced by the growing antagonism with Moscow. Mao eventually perceived Soviet ideological influence as an obstacle for the independent realization of China's revolution and started challenging the Soviet leadership of the international communist movement. This shift progressively detached China from the «two camps» structure and revitalised Mao's original anti-hegemonic and anti-imperialist policy, derived from the Chinese revolution [Radchenko 2024].

The radicalization of China's policies in the 1960s was intended to expel Soviet malevolent influence (i.e. «revisionism») – a process that resulted in the turmoil of the Cultural Revolution – and transform China into the leader of the anti-imperialist struggle in the «intermediate zones».

In 1969, the intensification of anti-Soviet sentiments within China and the repeated military confrontations at the border between the two socialist giants turned Soviet «social-imperialism» – as it was labelled by Mao – into Beijing's main foreign threat. This, in turn, prompted China into a rapprochement with the United States – epitomized by Mao's handshake with Nixon in 1972 – that marked a profound alteration in the bipolar balance of forces and provided an enormous plus to the American global strategy against Moscow.

At the end of the 1970s, Deng Xiaoping's added a domestic element – the economic reform – to Mao's diplomatic «opening» to the West. Deng's economic reforms combined China's abundant workforce with Western capital and know-how, and Western economies with much-coveted access to the enormous Chinese market. China's relationship with the West was thereby «internalized» as a crucial factor to relaunch China's economy and lead it to regain its central position in Asia. This set the ground for China's «de-facto» alliance with the US and their allies against Moscow and, at the same time, favoured a progressive liberalisation of Chinese political, economic and social dynamics on the domestic front [Fardella, 2009].

As had already happened with China's alliance with the Soviet Union in the 1950s, the Chinese leadership began to perceive the influence of US dominant role in the relationship as a challenge for the independent course of Chinese politics. In the 1980s, China's entente and engagement with the West started to be perceived as a menace by the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) and reinforced Beijing's strategy towards a more independent stance in international affairs.

In a report delivered at the 12<sup>th</sup> National Congress of the CCP in 1982, Deng Xiaoping formally announced China's independent foreign policy grounded on the three principles – not seeking hegemony, not aligning with any major power, not engaging in military expansion – better known as the «Three No's» policy. These principles were meant to guide China's foreign relations and position the country as an independent actor, avoiding the ideological rivalries of the Cold War superpowers. This represented a further correction of China's foreign policy – which had been heavily influenced by its alliances with the Soviet Union and later the United States during the Cold War – and a return to Mao's original attempt to carve an autonomous and influential role for China as a counterweight to global powers and a champion of the developing world (i.e. «the intermediate zones»). Deng's «Three No's» policy provided a framework for China to gradually normalize and improve its relations with the USSR, as the two countries moved away from the Sino-Soviet split of the 1960s.

The rise of Mikhail Gorbachev as the new leader of the Soviet Union and its proactive openings towards a normalization of the relations with Beijing, contributed to Beijing's attempt to enhance its independent stance in international affairs and balance its reliance over Western support with a reduction of the tensions with Moscow. In a speech delivered on the 28<sup>th</sup> of July 1986 in Vladivostok on Soviet's policy in the Asia-Pacific the Soviet leader expressed its intention to normalize relations with China and overcome past tensions by reducing the troops deployed along the border and transform the common border in a «line of peace and friendship». [*The New York Times*, 1986, 29 July] This led to a series of high-level meetings to normalize ties and resolve longstanding border issues. In May 1989, Gorbachev visited Beijing, marking the first Sino-Soviet summit in 30 years.

This visit occurred amidst the Tiananmen Square protests, as student-led demonstrations were taking place in the Chinese capital, an event that, to the eyes of the Chinese leadership, proved the destabilizing effect that Western influence could pose to Party leadership.

Despite the domestic unrest, Gorbachev and Deng were able to reach an important agreement during the summit aimed at reducing military tensions, setting up a joint mechanism for troops reductions along the border and normalize diplomatic and economic relations between the two countries.

By the end of the year, the fall of the Berlin Wall and the demise of socialist regimes in Eastern Europe were perceived by the Chinese leadership as Western attempts to implement a «peaceful» evolution that would lead to the overthrow of all socialist regimes [USSR Collapse 2023].

The collapse of the Soviet Union, which followed in 1991, therefore generated two fundamental effects over Chinese domestic and foreign policies.

Internally, the dynamics that led to the crisis of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union (CPSU) have been carefully analyzed by the CCP and have inspired Chinese domestic policies to this day. In a speech delivered in December 2012, shortly after he became the General Secretary of the CCP, Xi Jinping described the collapse of the Soviet Union as a «tragedy» and a cautionary tale for the Party. Xi's description of the Soviet Union's fall focused on the loss of ideological conviction and political corruption as key factors leading to its disintegration. The message was clear; the Communist Party of China must learn from the Soviet Union's mistakes and remain vigilant against internal and external threats to its governance and ideological purity [Xi 2023; Gao 2013; Historical Lessons USSR 2021].

Externally, the fall of the Soviet Union coupled with the rise of a new US hegemonic push at the beginning of the 1990s - vividly represented by American military interventions in the Middle East and in the Balkans - to reinforce the emphasis of China's foreign policy on achieving a more independent and antihegemonic horizon. As brilliantly described by Rushi Doshi, Biden's National Security Council director for China, since the 1990s China smoothly implemented a series of tactics aimed at blunting US power projection at regional and global level [Doshi 2021]. Within this framework, Beijing rediscovered Russia as a useful partner for the creation of a less-hegemonic international system whose power distribution could be less «unipolar» – i.e. centred around the values and interests of Washington – and thus more distributed among various «poles» of the system itself.

3. The rise of the «unlimited» partnership; Sino-Russian relations and the outbreak of the war in Ukraine

In 2001, shortly after Vladimir Putin assumed the presidency of Russia, Moscow and Beijing ratified the «Treaty of Good Neighbourliness and Friendly Cooperation», signifying a pivotal moment in their bilateral ties. This agreement highlighted mutual respect for sovereignty and territorial integrity, a pledge towards non-aggression – which was crucial given the history of border disputes and conflicts between the two nations – and articulated a mutual aspiration for a multipolar world, starkly critical of the existing international unipolar system, dominated by the United States. It also heralded the start of economic collaboration, particularly in energy, propelling Russia to become a major oil and natural gas provider to China.

The 2007-8 financial crisis in the United States and China's resilient economic momentum were perceived by Beijing as signalling the wane of American unipolarity and the opening of a strategic window that would establish China as a pivotal international player. Under Xi Jinping's leadership, what was characterized as a new era in international relations saw a fortified partnership with Moscow. In Xi's intentions, this fortified relationship was aimed at reinforcing an anti-hegemonic stance, challenging American influence and paving the way for a new global governance model, centred around the CCP's values and interests. In March 2013, marking his first state visit as president, Xi Jinping travelled to Moscow, where he unveiled his vision for a «community with a shared future for mankind», laying the groundwork for China's ambition to reshape global governance [*China Daily* 2023, 23 March].

The year 2018 was another landmark in Sino-Russian relations. March witnessed the re-election of Vladimir Putin as Russia's President and the re-election of Xi Jinping as President of the People's Republic of China (PRC) during the 13<sup>th</sup> National People's Congress (NPC). The same Congress also saw the removal of the presidential term limit, granting Xi an indefinite tenure. Concurrently, Le Yucheng, an expert on Russian affairs within the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, was appointed deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs, signalling Beijing's intention to emphasize Sino-Russian relations.

In June 2018, Xi Jinping conferred upon Putin the first «Friendship Medal of the People's Republic of China», while underscoring a deep personal bond with the Russian leader by referring to him as his «closest friend» (最好的知心朋友) [Xinhua 2018, 8 June].

These developments significantly enhanced the potential for bilateral relations, especially in anticipation of their 70<sup>th</sup> anniversary in 2019. In a relevant policy article published in the CCP's theoretical journal, Vice-Foreign Minister Le outlined the evolution of bilateral ties from 1949 to 1989, highlighting the adherence to principles of nonalignment, non-confron-

tation, and not targeting third parties. Le remarked that these principles paved the way for a positive trajectory in relations, leading to their current stable and healthy state. He emphasised that these foundational principles were not mere outcomes but crucial starting points for future progress in bilateral relations, implying their further elevation «beyond» the existing foundational principles [Le 2019a].

In November 2019, following discussions with Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov, Le declared that there were «no restriction on the growth of Sino-Russian ties» showing the intention to effectively removing barriers to their growth, although without formally altering its fundamental non-alignment principle [Le 2019b; Le 2019, 26 November].

This wording set the tone of Chinese official discourse that began emphasising the absence of limitation on Sino-Russian cooperation. The same position was reiterated by Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi to his Russian counterpart, Sergey Lavrov in February 2021 and by Le Yucheng's statement in December 2021 [MOFAPRC 2021; *Xinhua* 2021, 4 February].

This led to the often-quoted formula adopted in the official statement that followed Putin's official visit to China on 4 February 2022 for the inaugural ceremony of the Winter Olympic Games. In the document, the two sides reaffirmed in fact «that the new interstate relations between Russia and China are superior to political and military alliances of the Cold War era. Friendship between the two states has no limits [and] there are no forbidden areas of cooperation» [Government of Russia 2022]. As anticipated by Vice Foreign Minister Le Yucheng in 2019 and restated in his interviews following the leaders' meetings, these words officially indicated that the bilateral relations had entered a new qualitatively higher level from that of the era of «nonalignment, non-confrontation, and not targeting third parties» [MOFAPRC 2022a].

When, on 24 February 2022, Putin's troops started the invasion of Ukraine (the «Special Military Operation», SMO, in the official formula used by Moscow's propaganda) the international community began guessing whether China was previously informed by the Russians. Some Western media even claimed that Xi Jinping had asked Putin to postpone the attack until after the Olympic Games [The New York Times 2022, 2 March]. Although the tension between Russia and Ukraine was mounting in the days of Xi and Putin meeting, there is no clear indication that China was informed about the incoming Russian military operations. According to Alexander Gabuev, Carnegie expert on Sino-Russian relations, China was not informed about the Russian imminent attack as Sino-Russian relations were built on an informal anti-Western coalition, but were lacking the trust and mutual interest to be considered an alliance. This intrinsic distrust between the two sides, affirmed Gabuey, had historically prevented the two nations from discussing sensitive issues as in the case of the Russian invasion of Crimea in 2014 [Radchenko & Gabuev 2022]. This assessment may be further confirmed by

China's repeated position, preceding the beginning of the invasion, which emphasized the respect of the Minsk-2 agreement as the only solution to the Russian-Ukraine tensions. <sup>4</sup>An option, nonetheless, which was blatantly neglected by Putin's actions in the following days [*Reuters* 2022, 19 February].

Opposite conclusions, however, were drawn from other actions taken by Chinese authorities in the weeks before the beginning of the invasion.

Some doubts were raised in this respect by the contradictory messages sent by the Chinese embassy in Kyiv to Chinese nationals in Ukraine on the eve of the Russian invasion. Two days before the beginning of Russian invasion, the Chinese Embassy warned Chinese nationals in Ukraine against venturing into «unstable» areas, but it did not advise them, as many other nations did, to leave the country [*Reuters* 2022, 22 February; MOFAPRC 2022b]. A few hours after the beginning of Putin's attack against Ukraine, the Chinese Embassy in Kyiv advised its nationals there to «stay at home» or to display the Chinese flag when they went outside [*China Daily* 2022, 24 February]. The day after, the Embassy reversed its instructions and warned Chinese nationals in Ukraine that it was better «not to» display any Chinese national symbol [PRC Embassy Ukraine 2022].

Other doubts emerged from Chinese state energy companies' unusual behaviour in the months preceding the invasion. As shown by Collins and Miles, «Chinese LNG buyers stood out from every other group of global purchasers in the six months leading up to Russia's invasion [as] they bought more than 91 percent of all global LNG purchased worldwide under term deals». This amount was more than twice the quantity ever bought by Chinese purchasers in one full year. «Had European firms had access to this LNG after the invasion», highlighted the authors, «perceptions of gas scarcity and price spikes may have been much reduced» [Miles & Collins 2023, 12 June].

China's official statements after the invasion called for restraint and respect for sovereignty and territorial integrity, without explicitly naming Russia as the aggressor or condemning its actions but also without supporting Moscow's move. This is shown by China's abstention at both the 25 February Security Council vote – which denounced the Russian invasion – and the 2 March General Assembly resolution – which demanded the immediate withdrawal of Russian troops from Ukraine [UN General

4. The Minsk II agreement was signed on 12 February 2015 by Ukraine, the Russian Federation, the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE), and leaders of the self-proclaimed Donetsk People's Republic and Luhansk People's Republic. It was the second attempt - after the failed Minsk I agreement signed on September 2014 - to resolve the conflict in Eastern Ukraine by establishing a ceasefire, withdrawing heavy weapons, and facilitating the exchange of prisoners. It sought to restore Ukrainian control over state borders, provide for decentralization and special status for Donetsk and Luhansk regions, and ensure the withdrawal of all foreign troops.

Assembly 2022]. The Chinese Ambassador at the UN, Zhang Jun, however, stated that the crisis was the direct result of five successive rounds of NATO's eastward expansion, which affected Russia's legitimate security aspirations. Therefore, by blaming the US and NATO for the escalation, the Ambassador emphasised China's call for common, comprehensive, cooperative, and sustainable security. This was an anticipation of the official Global Security Initiative (GSI) to be presented by Xi Jinping in April 2022 as an attempt to provide a new alternative framework for international security cooperation, with the intention of addressing global challenges through dialogue and collaboration, rather than confrontation and alliance-based security mechanisms such as NATO [Sciorati 2023].The same line was repeated by Vice Foreign Minister Le on 19th March 2022, speaking at the Fourth International Forum on Security and Strategy. Le criticised NATO's bloc politics, search for absolute security, and «weaponisation» of globalisation through unilateral sanctions towards Russia [MO-FAPRC 2022c; MOFAPRC 2022d].

In the meantime, the Chinese government, facing Russia's military failure in Ukraine and Western compact reaction in support of Ukraine, quickly backtracked on the by then popular «no limit» formula to define the course of bilateral relations with Russia and restated the three principles of «nonalignment, non-confrontation, and not targeting third parties» as unambiguously formulated in the joint statement issued after Xi Jinping's official visit to Russia on 20-22 March 2022 [MOFAPRC 2023a].

Between June and September 2022, China therefore tried to signal an ongoing rebalance of its position vis-à-vis Moscow and strengthened its contacts with Washington in an attempt to soften the US «great siege» (大 围剿) against China. This was the term - as defined by Chinese scholars in memory of the nationalist campaign that forced the CCP to the Long March in the 1930s – by which the Chinese policy implemented by the Biden administration was defined [Sina 2022, 1 June]. On 9 June Chinese State Councillor and Defence Minister General Wei Fenghe, during his talks with US Defense Secretary Lloyd Austin at the 19th IISS Shangri-La Dialogue in Singapore, stated that China expected to establish sound and stable major-country relations with the US [Embassy of the PRC in the United States, 2022]. On 13 June CCP Politburo Member and Director of the Office of the Foreign Affairs Yang Jiechi had a four hour meeting with US National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan in Luxemburg. According to the official American readout, the two officials had already talked over the phone on 16 May but this time the meeting «included candid, substantive, and productive discussion of a number of regional and global security issues», Ukraine included. According to the official Chinese readout, the two sides, agreed to strengthen contact and dialogue, reduce misunderstanding and miscalculation, and properly manage differences [US Embassy and Consulates in China, 2022; MOFAPRC, 2022e]

One day later, Beijing announced that Le Yucheng no longer served as vice-foreign minister and was appointed as deputy head of the National Radio and Television Administration. This move was interpreted by several analysts as a demotion intended to signal a correction in China's diplomatic course towards Russia [Nakazawa 2022, 23 June]. It was, however, a correction in words but not in deeds.

On 9 September, Vyacheslav Volodin, the chairman of the State Duma held a meeting with the chairman of the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress, Li Zhanshu, in Moscow to prepare the meeting between Xi and Putin to be held a few days later at the margin of the summit of the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO) in Uzbekistan. Li stated that the US and NATO were endangering Russia's national security, that China understood and supported Russia on Ukraine and was therefore willing to provide assistance. According to Wu Guoguang, Senior Fellow on Chinese Politics at the Center for China Analysis, the verb chosen by the Chinese official (策 应) conveyed the idea of providing support in subtle, strategic and well-coordinated ways behind the scenes [Wu Guoguang, 2023]. Such an unprecedented public endorsement blatantly clashed with Beijing's previous effort to rebalance its «pro-Russian» stance and restate the «three principles» after the outbreak of the war. Sergey N. Goncharov from the Russian Academy of Science, claimed that Li, who was about to step down from the CCP Politburo during the 20<sup>th</sup> Party Congress to be held in October, probably did not follow given instructions, which showed a certain division among Chinese leaders over the course of Sino-Russian relations on the eve of the Party Congress [Goncharov 2023]. Although Russian official media highlighted this passage, which was presented as the demonstration of China's support for Russian invasion, Chinese media omitted Li's supportive statements. The incident apparently reverberated on the «cold» climate of Xi and Putin meetings in Samarkand one week later in which Putin stressed China's «balanced» position and showed «understanding» for Beijing's concern about the situation [State Duma 2022; Xinhua, 2022, 10 September; Tiezzi 2022, 17 September].

These events consolidated China's position over Moscow's invasion of Ukraine as based on a formal redefinition of the «unlimited partnership» and a reaffirmation of the principles of «nonalignment, non-confrontation, and not targeting third parties». This correction allowed China to formally detach from Russian military adventurism while maintaining a *de-facto* alignment towards Moscow, a position that was functional to confront the US and NATO. At the same time it created a broad and flexible neutralist stance with the goal of maximising China's appeal as a rational and peaceful actor among the vast majority of countries that were unwilling to take sides in the Russian-Ukraine conflict. In the light of the growing antagonism between China and the US, along with rising tensions over the Taiwan issue, a careful balance of these two components was enabling China to extract maximum gains for its national security from the Ukraine conflict.

## 4. Fighting by «peace»: the evolution of China's «pro-Russian neutrality» in 2023

On 18 October 2022, in his extensive report at the 20<sup>th</sup> Congress of the CCP, Xi Jinping did not mention either Ukraine or Russia, but he repeatedly emphasized the concept of security (mentioned 91 times), giving the impression that China was a country under siege by hostile forces. «China must remain on high alert against systemic security risks» claimed Xi [MO-FAPRC 2022f].

Russian experts gave a positive assessment of the outcome of the CCP Congress. Alexander Lukin, Acting Head of the Institute of China and Modern Asia, said that the deterioration of China's relations with the West might indicate a wider scope for progress in bilateral Russia-China relations. Aleksey Maslov, Director of the Institute of Asian and African Studies at Lomonosov Moscow State University, added that China might react to Western «siege» with a more assertive foreign policy that would be suitable for the successful development of relations with Russia. Maslow also noticed that China's position on Russia had evolved since the outbreak of the invasion and that, therefore, Russia «should not demand from China what it has never promised» [RIAC 2022].

The same discrepancy between Russia and China's official positions manifested itself once more in the 30 December 2022 virtual meeting between Xi and Putin. In the Russian leader's words, the two countries seemed to be working together against «unprecedented Western pressure and provocation», signalling a sort of synchrony between the «defensive» logic of Russian invasion of Ukraine and Beijing's ongoing manoeuvres in the Taiwan Strait. Putin clearly expressed the intention to strengthen military cooperation with Beijing. In the Chinese account of the meeting, nonetheless, there was no mention whatsoever of this element; it only reported Putin's search for improved cooperation «in various fields», and Xi's position as primarily based on strengthening economic cooperation with Moscow [President of Russia 2022a; MOFAPRC 2022g].

At the end of 2022, the consolidation of Xi's power within the CCP as a result of the 20<sup>th</sup> Party Congress allowed the Chinese leader to revert back to foreign policy and translate the shift of China's formal position over Russia, matured over the summer, into play. Chinese authorities tried to recalibrate the «pro-Russian» nuances of their previous position by giving more emphasis to a more «neutralist» tone, primarily aimed at driving a wedge between the US and its partners in Europe, weakening Washington's anti-China containment strategy. In October 2022, the Biden administration had intensified its economic offensive against Beijing, focusing on expanding export control and trade sanctions on Chinese companies [Bureau of Industry and Security 2022]. This was part of the Biden administration's broader National Security Strategy, which identified China and Russia as strategic adversaries [White House 2022].

A first signal of China's new formally neutralist stance became apparent in a piece published in both Chinese and Western media on 1 November by Zhou Bo (周波), a former senior colonel in the People's Liberation Army (PLA). Zhou criticised Putin's nuclear threat against the West - raised by the Russian leader at the end of September [Faulconbridge 2022, 21] September] - and warned that Putin's threat could negatively influence China's «balanced» position towards Russia: «The last thing Beijing wants now is the deterioration of relations with European countries. When the United States intensifies its competition with China, it is important that Europe is not always on the side of the United States. Putin has admitted that Beijing has "questions and concerns" about the Russian-Ukrainian war. If he uses nuclear weapons, Beijing's response will go far beyond doubts and worries. Can China remain neutral when the whole world protests against Moscow?». The Colonel agreed with Putin in his analysis of the war as a conflict between Russia and the West, not between Russia and Ukraine. Zhou, therefore, suggested that China could mediate to persuade Putin not to use nuclear weapons. This would involve an exchange where NATO formally committed not to further expand, addressing the concerns that led to the nuclear threat, which Zhou saw as a response to NATO's expansion [Zhou 2022, 27 October; 2022, 1 November].

China's initiative fully developed in February 2023, on the eve of the first anniversary of the Russian invasion of Ukraine. On 18 February, Wang Yi, a member of the Political Bureau of the CPC Central Committee and director of the Office of the Central Commission for Foreign Affairs, delivered a keynote speech at the 59<sup>th</sup> Munich Security Conference, calling for China and Europe to partner up to prevent the outbreak of a «new Cold War». Wang also announced that the Chinese side would put forward «China's position on the political settlement of the Ukraine crisis» and a Global Security Initiative Concept Paper to «lay out more practical measures to address current security challenges» [PRCEU 2023; MOFAPRC 2023b].

Three days later, the Chinese government published the GSI paper, which served as a sequel to Xi's first introduction of the GSI in April 2022. The paper restated the principles of «sovereign equality and non-interference in internal affairs», condemned nuclear war, military pressure, and sanctions, and promoted political dialogue as a means of resolving international crises, including the situation in Ukraine [MOFAPRC 2023c; Sciorati 2023].

On February 24, 2023, marking one year since the beginning of the Russian invasion of Ukraine, the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs unveiled a «peace plan» for the political resolution of the Ukraine crisis, outlining China's «objective and just position» [MOFAPRC 2023d; 2023e].

While the plan, according to Chinese propaganda, was meant to provide a framework for peace, it appeared more as a «position plan» merely aimed at promoting China's diplomatic principles and its stance on global governance. As such its direct contribution to a solution of the specific complexities of the Ukraine conflict – consistently referred to as a mere «crisis» – would be minimal.<sup>5</sup>

Most of the points raised in the plan lacked specific mechanisms for implementation and enforcement. This was the case with the call for an immediate ceasefire (point 3), the resumption of peace talks (point 4), the resolution of the humanitarian crisis (point 5), the protection of civilians and POWs (point 6), the safety of nuclear power plants (point 7), and the promotion of a European security architecture (point 12).

The first and most important point, «Respecting the sovereignty of all countries», asserted that the «sovereignty, independence, and territorial integrity of all countries must be effectively upheld» in line with the «purposes and principles of the United Nations Charter». While this primarily reflected Beijing's stance on Taiwan, considered by Beijing as an integral part of the People's Republic of China, this point was open to contrasting interpretations by Russia and Ukraine. Russia could view it as an acknowledgment of the legitimacy of its 2022 annexations in eastern Ukraine, while Kiev was likely to see it as an affirmation of the intangibility of its internationally recognized borders as they existed before Russia's annexation of Crimea in 2014.

Other points, such as the abandonment of bloc politics (point 1) and unilateral sanctions (point 10), indirectly supported Russia by attributing the current instability to NATO and subtly promoting China's GSI as an efficient alternative. These points also appealed to European constituencies inclined to avoid escalation, seek conflict resolution, and alleviate economic impacts. More specifically, European fears were addressed through the emphasis given to avoiding the use of nuclear weapons (point 8), maintaining the stability of industrial and supply chains (point 11), and addressing China's role in post-conflict reconstruction (point 12).

China's «peace plan» therefore appeared to consolidate its «pro-Russian neutrality», reflecting the original inspiration of China's anti-hegemonic foreign policy strategy. It employed «peace» as a means to isolate the US and NATO, protect Putin's Russia, drive a wedge between Washington and its European allies, and promote China's proposals for an alternative global governance in the Global South.

In an insightful analysis of China's peace plan, Vasily Kashin, Director of the Centre for Integrated European and International Studies at the National Research University Higher School of Economics, emphasised that Beijing would use the document to consolidate efforts with countries not involved in the conflict and countries that had not joined the sanctions

5. China seemed however much more active in its condemnation of Putin's use of nuclear threat towards Ukraine. In a meeting held in early November with German Chancellor Olaf Scholtz, the Chinese leader made an indirect but clear criticism of his Russian partner by stating that the international community should jointly oppose the use of, or threats to use, nuclear weapons. [*Politico*, 2022, 4 November] against Moscow. Kashin asserted that the 12 points included in the Chinese Plan could serve as an alternative to permanent anti-Russian resolutions at the UN General Assembly, as draft resolutions based on these points could be «neutral, restrained, and have a real chance of gaining a majority of votes» [Zakvasin 2023, 24 February].

Deng Yuwen, a prominent Chinese public intellectual and visiting scholar at the Institute of China Policy at the University of Nottingham, wrote at the time that Beijing aimed at «flying the banner of maintaining world peace» and gaining the support of states opposing to or suspicious of the US. The goal was to weaken US influence, as Beijing believed that after defeating Russia, the US would turn against China. Beijing's main objectives, therefore, were to keep the war ongoing to distract the US from containing China, weaken Russia's national power to make it more dependent on Beijing, and, at the same time, preserve Putin's regime through fruitful economic support. Deng described this strategy as Beijing's yin/yang duality; while the international community saw only the yang side – China's stance on peace – the yin side – weakening US influence – remained hidden behind beautiful diplomatic words [Deng 2023, 27 February].

Deng's «yin and yang» metaphor well applies to Xi Jinping's state visit to Russia on 20 March 2023. The visit followed China's «diplomatic coup» on 10 March, which led to the pompous inauguration – staged in Beijing, but de facto brokered by Iraq and Oman – of the agreement between Iran and Saudi Arabia to resume diplomatic relations; a move that was meant to show the world a first successful practical outcome of China's GSI and China's capacity to use «peace» as a functional tool to gain diplomatic and strategic depth at the expenses of US traditional influence in the region [Xinhua 2023, 11 March].

The visit in Moscow was meant to further expand China's manoeuvre. Putin welcomed Xi, praising China's «objective and impartial» position shown in its «peace plan» and reaffirming his commitment to the resumption of peace talks [MOFAPRC 2023f]. The two leaders signed the «Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development». This comprehensive document aimed at promoting bilateral cooperation on the basis of the three basic principles of non-alignment, non-confrontation, and non-targeting of third countries [President of Russia 2022b]. Behind the scenes, as revealed by Alexander Gabuev, both sides appeared to be making efforts to further strengthen their defence partnership. According to the Russian expert, «over half of Putin's team engaged in discussions with Xi Jinping were involved in Russia's weapons and space programmes with the primary objective of deepening defence cooperation with China» [Gabuev 2023, 12 April]. Professor Tian Feilong, a prominent hard-line intellectual affiliated with Beihang University's Law School in Beijing, went so far to draw comparisons

between this document and the «Atlantic Charter» of 1941 in which U.S President F.D. Roosvelt - not yet being a participant in the second world war – outlined a shared vision with British Prime Minister Winston Churchill that laid the foundation of the post-war international order [Tian 2023, 23 March]..

When, at the end of June 2023, Russia was suddenly shaken by the uprising caused by the leader of the Wagner group, Yevgeny Prigozhin, Beijing's reaction was cautious and subdued. Officially, China followed its typical approach to avoid direct involvement in the internal affairs of other nations, describing the event as Russia's internal affair and supporting Russia in maintaining national stability [*Xinhua* 2023, 26 June; Hu 2023, 27 June]. However, the incident reportedly caused some concern in China, given the CCP's historical sensitivity to warlords, and it was used by the government to restate its own narrative on China's model of political control over the army [Chen 2023, 25 June; Przychodniak 2023, 12 October]. Prigozhin's words about corruption in the Russian army were not censored in Chinese media and seemingly served as a boost to the CCP to launch a new wave of the anticorruption campaign, which hit the PLA over the summer, causing the removal of eleven generals and the detention of Defence Minister Li Shangfu [Allen-Ebrahimian 2023, 31 December].

Although the last part of 2023 saw a partial détente in the relations between the US and China, symbolised by the Xi-Biden meeting in San Francisco in November, Sino-Russian relations progressed quite steadily. This was shown by Putin's official visit at the Third Belt and Road Forum held in Beijing and Russia-China coordination over the crisis in Gaza [President of Russia 2023]. Both countries publicly expressed support for the Palestinians, never condemned Hamas' attacks, and jointly challenged US support for Israel [United Nations 2023]. Russia played the role of the «bad cop», comparing Israeli actions to Nazism and hosting the Hamas leadership in Moscow [*Reuters* 2023, 13 October; Roth 2023, 26 October]. China, on the other hand, reiterated the same formula applied over the war in Ukraine and positioned itself into a «pro-Palestinian neutrality». It presented another vague «peace plan», mainly aimed to expand China's influence in the pro-Palestinian front, and, at the same time, decried US support for Israel as a threat to regional stability [MOFAPRC 2023g].

In a call between Xi and Putin on 31 December 2023, the two leaders expressed profound satisfaction with the development of bilateral relations. Particular emphasis was given to the robust growth of their economic relations despite the weight of Western sanctions on Russia [Embassy of the PRC in the UAE 2023]. Since the outbreak of the war in Ukraine, China, as one of the world's top oil consumers, became, in fact, a significant economic lifeline for Russia. Half of Russia's oil and petroleum exports were directed to China in 2023 (19% of PRC total imports), with a rise of 23% that allowed Moscow to overtake Saudi Arabia as China's largest crude oil supplier for the year [US Energy Information Administration 2023; Soldatkin & Astakhova 2023, 27 December].

This evolution boosted the use of yuan in bilateral trade helping the yuan overtake the Japanese yen as the fourth-most used currency by value in global payments [Zhang 2023, 22 December]. As stated by Russia's Central Bank Governor Elvira Nabiullina in January 2024, the use of the Chinese yuan to pay for Russian exports has increased 86 times to 34.5% of total payments since 2022 [*Yahoo* 2024, 30 January]. At the same time, in 2023, Chinese shipments to Russia skyrocketed, indicating a growing dependence of Russia on Chinese goods, a factor that has generated a debate in the West on Russia's «vassalage» towards Beijing [*Reuters* 2024, 12 January].

## 5. Conclusion: when history rhymes: China's Russian policy in perspective

Since the establishment of the People's Republic of China in 1949, its leaders, from Mao Zedong to Xi Jinping, have sought to reshape the global political landscape. Their objective has been to rectify the «humiliation» inflicted by Western imperialism and to secure a «legitimate» space and status for China, thereby restoring its lost prestige and re-establishing Beijing's lost regional and global authority. This ambition to reclaim «centrality» in the international arena has manifested itself in the persistent effort to undermine the dominance of superpowers such as the United States and the Soviet Union. Hence China has persistently aimed to create an alternative, China-led pole that could gradually influence global governance, ensuring the nation's security and prosperity.

Consequently, the People's Republic of China has never fully aligned itself with the prevailing global orders – whether the bipolar structure of the Cold War or the subsequent US-led «liberal» order. Instead, China has navigated within these systems to maximize its benefits while simultaneously attempting to transform them from within. This dual approach has aimed both to mitigate these orders' impact on China's political stability and to foster the emergence of a new system that could elevate China's global standing.

A consistent element of this strategy has been the anti-hegemonic orientation of Beijing's foreign policy. Since its inception, China has framed its policies around a global effort to counteract the hegemony of alien powers, which was perceived by Chinese leaders as a significant threat to the legitimate space they sought to create. This approach has involved the implementation of two primary initiatives. First, China has endeavored to build a broad anti-hegemonic coalition, leveraging its alignment with the developing world to confront and weaken those powers which it perceives as most antagonistic. Second, China has tried to promote the establishment of a new order, free from adversarial forms of hegemony and therefore prone to favor Beijing's ascent to the center stage of the international system [Fardella & She, 2024]

In the years that followed China's entry in the WTO in 2001 and the Lehman Brothers crisis of 2007, the strengthening of China's economic and political sway on a global scale appeared to the Chinese leadership to parallel the waning of US hegemony. Subsequently, Beijing embarked upon a proactive foreign policy agenda, designed to mitigate American influence and to cultivate fresh markets and alternative frameworks of global governance, with the objective to bolster China's global power and revise the US led international order. The logic of the deepening of Beijing's alignment with Russia and China's position over the Ukraine war fits within this strategic rationale.

The Sino-Russian Joint Statement issued on June 2021 at the eve of the twentieth anniversary of the historical Treaty signed by the two partners in 2001 summarised the logic of bilateral relations with a specific formula: «Russia needs a prosperous and stable China, and China needs a strong and successful Russia» (俄罗斯需要繁荣稳定的中国,中国需要强 大成功的俄罗斯) [Joint Statement 2021]. In this context, such a formula suggested that China believed its geopolitical interests were better served by a Russia that was both powerful and successful. The statement emerged during the consolidation of the Sino-Russian «unlimited partnership», a delicate moment indeed as the massing of Russian troops at the border with Ukraine started rising fears of a new Russian aggression towards its neighbour. The same «strong and successful» formula, however, appeared also in the Joint Statement issued in March 2023 after Xi and Putin's meeting in Moscow. This meeting de facto sanctioned the «new» formal framework of bilateral relations under the traditional «three basic principles» – non-alignment, non-confrontation, and not targeting third parties - and China's «pro-Russian neutrality» as its corollary. If the disappearance of the «unlimited» formula suggested a formal discontinuity, the perseverance of the «strong and successful» logic guaranteed conceptual continuity [MOFAPRC 2023a].

As highlighted by Goncharov, the three principles stemmed primarily from China's tragic experience as USSR's junior ally that led to the Korean War, the internationalisation of the Taiwan issue and a thirty-year isolation from the West [Goncharov 2023]. This historical inheritance influenced the following trajectory of China's independent stance in the international system, preventing it from formally translating any potential alignment into formal alliances.

The risk that a badly planned Russian military adventure dragged China's new «alliance» with Moscow into a global confrontation with a galvanised West forcing Beijing into a premature confrontation over Taiwan certainly played a pivotal role in the sudden correction of China's official position. A relevant role was also played in this respect by the steady political, military and economic response of the West to Putin's actions in Ukraine but, quite probably, also by Xi's domestic urge, in sight of the 20<sup>th</sup> CCP Congress, to smoothen the antagonistic factions within the Party that challenged its assertive foreign and domestic policies. In short, the historical experience of non-alignment well served the interest of the present and influenced China's political tuning of its formal position away from the «unlimited partnership» formula and towards the traditional «three basic principles».

It was an efficient adaptation that combined a formal discontinuity, inspired by the historical experience of non-alignment, with a logical continuity required by the current reality; a stratagem that made China's diplomatic action more efficient thanks to the association of its strategic entente with Moscow to a more flexible anti-hegemonic manoeuvre in the «neutralist» camp (the new version of Mao's «intermediate zones»).

At the time of the formation of the Sino-Soviet alliance, China acted as a junior partner in the relationship, and it was this very same nature that generated Mao's frustrations and the subsequent decoupling of China's national interest from the «two camps» framework. The nature of Sino-Russian relations today, however, is diametrically different, with China playing the role of the senior partner, and Russia being progressively perceived as a «vassal». As a consequence, Beijing is now in a much more favourable position to manage its relations with Russia in a direction that favours its national interest and its global ambitions.

Professor Zhao Huasheng, of the Center for Russian and Central Asian Studies at Fudan University, recently wrote that the role of Russia is crucial for China to maintain security and stability at its continental periphery, particularly at a time of intensifying Western pressures in the Indo-Pacific. In case of an escalation over Taiwan, Russia's support would be crucial for China's energy security and resistance against Western sanctions. Furthermore, as a major nuclear power and a member of the UN Security Council, the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation, and the BRICS, Russia plays a strategic role in China's attempt to shape a new international order [Zhao 2022, 24 January].

China and Russia's horizons, however, as Professor Feng Yujun noted, do not always align. «The imperial logic underlying both the rejection of Ukraine as a national entity and the overt claim to restore [Russia's] traditional territories is alarming [..] It is clear that this conception of "cultural boundaries instead of actual sovereign boundaries" [..] is in essence no different from the West's [belief in] "the primacy of human rights over sovereignty"» [Feng 2023, 17 January].

China has always tried to «formally» detach itself from this logic, which recalls Russian imperialist voracity of Chinese territory in the first part of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. As a consequence, Beijing has advocated – more in words than in deeds in fact – the preservation of Ukraine's sovereignty and territorial integrity and it has not «formally» supported Russia's military actions nor recognized the independence of Crimea, Luhansk, and Donetsk.

In the eyes of some among the most renowned Chinese analysts, Russia's military adventurism, in fact, accelerated the emergence of a new «bloc confrontation», reinforcing the US hegemonic outreach over its allies – through the expansion of NATO at the expense of EU strategic autonomy – and provoked an escalation of its pressure over the South China Sea and, most importantly, Taiwan [CICIR 2023; Wang 2023, 24 February].

The adaptation of China's formal position reflected this reality and, based on China's historical experience, called for a more flexible and independent anti-hegemonic course that better preserved China's national interests. As a result, China corrected Russia's formal positioning in Beijing's official horizon, without, nonetheless, altering its strategic value. Beijing needed a «strong and successful» Russia to enhance its continental security and keep Western antagonism away from Chinese shores. At the same time, it played «peace» to drive a wedge between the US and Europe and lead the neutral «intermediate zones» (i.e. Middle East). The aim was to shield Russia from the diplomatic manoeuvre of the West and promote China's reform of global governance, officially presented in September 2023 [MOFAPRC 2023h]. All this, as Deng Yuwen explained, is supposed to increase China's political leverage over Russia and strengthen Beijing's economic security [Deng 2023, 27 February].

A formalized «unlimited» partnership with Russia therefore risked to jeopardize Beijing's strategic horizons by limiting China's diplomatic flexibility towards the West and the appeal of its «neutralist» stance on the developing world. The substantial alignment with a «strong and successful» Russia, the latter being demoted to the status of junior partner, has nonetheless become a fundamental component of Beijing attempt to achieve its regional and global ambitions. This explains the rationale behind Beijing's ambiguity over Russia's invasion of Ukraine and better indicates the scope of Beijing's interests in its potential outcomes.

#### Bibliography

Allen-Ebrahimian, Bethany, 2023, 31 December, 'China's military purge deepens', Axios. Beytout, Nicholas, 2023, 22 May, 'Emmanuel Macron: «L'Europe doit éviter une montée des confrontations qui accélérerait sa vassalisation»', l'Opinion.

Burcau of Industry and Security, Office of Congressional and Public Affairs, 2022, Commerce Implements New Export Controls on Advanced Computing and Semiconductor Manufacturing Items to the People's Republic of China (PRC), 7 October.

Burns, William, 2024, 30 January, 'Spycraft and Statecraft', Foreign Affairs.

- Chen, Qingqing, 2023, 25 June, 'Wagner's revolt weakening Putin's authority «wishful thinking» of the West: experts', *Global Times*.
- China Daily, 2023, March 23, 'Feature: Xi's inspiring speech in memories of Russians from two generations'.
- China Daily, 2022, 24 February, '中国驻乌大使馆提醒:中国公民可在车身明显处贴 上中国国旗' (The Chinese Embassy in Ukraine reminds that Chinese citizens can affix the Chinese national flag to the obvious part of the body), (https:// cn.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202202/24/WS62173778a3107be497a079b4.html).
- [CICIR 2023] China Institutes of Contemporary International Relations (CICIR), 2023, '乌克兰危机的f影响及启示' (Effects of the crisis in Ukraine and lessons learned), 5 April (https://gaodawei.wordpress.com/2023/04/08/2023-mss-think-tank-on-effects-of-the-ukraine-crisis-and-lessons-learned/).
- [Deng 2023, 27 February] 邓聿文 (Deng Yuwen), 2023, 27 February, '北京重磅外交 文件的用意及其阴阳两面' (The purpose and yin/yang of Beijing's blockbuster diplomatic document), *Voice of America* (https://www.voachinese.com/a/dengyuwen-on-china-s-policy-on-ukraine-20230227/6980648.html).
- Doshi, Rushi, 2021, The Long Game: China's Grand Strategy to Displace American Order, Oxford: Oxford University Press
- Embassy of the PRC in the UAE, 2023, Chinese and Russian Heads of State Exchange Messages of New Year Greetings Chinese Premier and Russian Prime Minister Exchange Messages of New Year Greetings, 31 December.
- Embassy of the PRC in the United States of America, 2022, *Chinese Defense Minister* Holds Talks with US Counterpart in Singapore, 10 June.
- Fardella, Enrico, 2009, 'The Sino-American Normalization: A Reassessment', Diplomatic History, 33(4): 545-578.

Fardella, Enrico, & She Gangzheng, 2024, 'The Role of the Gulf in the Long Durée of China's Foreign policy', *Middle East Policy*, 31(1): 50-65

- Faulconbridge, Guy, 2022, 21 September, 'Putin escalates Ukraine war, issues nuclear threat to West', *Reuters*.
- [Feng 2023, 7 January] 冯玉军 (Feng Yujun), 2023, 7 January, '俄国历史文化与当代发展' (Russian history, culture and contemporary development), Weixin (https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/jeOqKhtxvZRS8yfCFxUKjQ).
- [Feng 2023, 17 January] 冯玉军 (Feng Yujun), 2023, 17 January, '俄国历史文化与当 代发展' (Russian history and culture and contemporary development) Weixin (https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/jeOqKhtxvZRS8yfCFx UKjQ).
- Gabuev, Alexander, 2022, 9 August, 'China's New Vassal', Foreign Affairs.
- Gabuev, Alexander, 2023, 12 April, 'What's Really Going on Between Russia and China', *Foreign Affairs*.
- Gao, Yu, 2013, 'Beijing Observation: Xi Jinping the Man', China change, 26 January.
- Global Times, 2010, 27 October, 'The Korean War worth the cost for China'.
- Goncharov, Sergey N., 2023, 'China's Official Stance on the Nature of Its Relations With Russia During the Special Military Operation (SMO)', *Far Eastern Affairs*, 51(4): 1-21.
- Government of Russia, 2022, Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development, 4 February.
- [Historical Lessons USSR 2021] '苏共后期脱离群众的历史镜鉴及现实启迪' (Historical Lessons and Contemporary Implications of the Soviet Communist Party's

Disengagement from the Masses in its Later Period), 2021, 世界社会主义研究, 3 November.

- Hu, Xijin, 2023, 27 June, 'Putin's response to Wagner incident shows he has many options left', *Global Times*.
- [Joint Statement 2021] '中华人民共和国和俄罗斯联邦关于《中俄睦邻友好合作条 约》签署20周年的联合声明' (Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the Twentieth Anniversary of the Treaty of Good Neighbourliness and Friendly Cooperation between the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China), 2021, PKULAW, 28 June (http://www. pkulaw.cn/fulltext\_form.aspx?D b=eagn&Gid=e785bfbda04a3d8a923158d-8ccf6826fbdfb&isFromV6=1).
- [Le 2019a] 乐玉成 (Le Yucheng), 2019, '继往开来,携手共创中俄关系新时代,写在中 俄建交70周年之际' (Continuing the past and opening the future, holding hands, we are jointly creating a new era in Sino-Russian relations), 求是, 18: 50-55.
- [Le 2019b] 乐玉成: 发展中俄关系上不封顶不设限 (Le Yucheng: There are no restrictions or limits for the development of Chinese-Russian relations), 俄罗斯卫星 通讯社, 2019, 26 November.
- [Le 2019, 26 November] 乐玉成: 发展中俄关系上不封顶不设限 (There are no restrictions or limits for the development of Chinese-Russian relations) 2019, 26 November, *Sputnik News* (https://sputniknews.cn/20191126/1030109397.html).
- [Lu 1946, 4 January] 陆定一 (Lu Dingyi), 1946, 4 January, '对于战后国际形势中几个 基本问题的解释' (Explanation of Several Basic Issues in the Post-War International Situation), 解放日报.
- [Mao 1946: 1184-1185] 毛泽东 (Mao Zedong) '关于目前国际形势的几点估计' (Some Estimates of the Current International Situation), 1946, April, 毛泽东选集, Beijing: People's Publishing House, 2001, (4): 1184-1185.
- Miles, Sten, & Gabriel Collins, 2023, 12 June, 'China's Big Gas Bet Raises Questions About Complicity With Russia', *Foreign Policy*.
- [MOFAPRC 2021] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2021, Vice Foreign Minister Le Yucheng: There is No Limit to the Friendship, No Forbidden Zone to the Cooperation and No Ceiling to the Mutual Trust between China and Russia, 3 December.
- [MOFAPRC 2022a] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2022, '外交部副部长乐 玉成:中俄关系上不封顶,不断攀登新高' (Vice Foreign Minister Le Yucheng: China-Russia relations have no ceiling and will continue to climb to new heights), 5 February.
- [MOFAPRC 2022b] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2022, '外交部提醒在乌 克兰中国公民注意安全' (Ministry of Foreign Affairs reminds Chinese citizens in Ukraine to pay attention to safety), 24 February (https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ wjbzwfwpt/kzx/aqtx/zyaq/202202/t20220224 10645256.html).
- [MOFAPRC 2022c] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2022, Ambassador Zhang Jun: Any Action by the Security Council Should Be Truly Conducive to Defusing the Ukraine Crisis, 25 February.
- [MOFAPRC 2022d] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2022, *Cherish peace, work together in unity, and pursue a win-win future for the Asia-Pacific*, addressed by Vice Foreign Minister Le Yucheng, 19 March.
- [MOFAPRC 2022e] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2022, Yang Jiechi Meets with U.S. National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan, 14 June
- [MOFAPRC 2022f] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2022, Full text of the report to the 20th National Congress of the Communist Party of China, 25 October.

- [MOFAPRC 2022g] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2022, President Xi Jinping Had a Virtual Meeting with Russian President Vladimir Putin, 30 December.
- [MOFAPRC 2023a] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2023, '中华人民共和国和俄 罗斯联邦关于深化新时代全面战略协作伙伴关系的联合声明' (Joint Statement of the People's Republic of China and the Russian Federation on Deepening Comprehensive Strategic Collaborative Partnership in the New Era) 22 March, (https://www.mfa.gov.cn/web/zyxw/202303/t20230322\_11046188.shtml).
- [MOFAPRC 2023b] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2023, Wang Yi: Making the World a Safer Place also Hinges on the Right Choice of Both China and Europe, 18 February.
- [MOFAPRC 2023c] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2023, *The Global Security Initiative Concept Paper*, 2 February.
- [MOFAPRC 2023d] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2023, China's Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukraine Crisis, 24 February.
- [MOFAPRC 2023e] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2023, Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference, 24 February.
- [MOFAPRC 2023f] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2023, President Xi Jinping and Russian President Vladimir Putin Sign Joint Statement of the People's Republic of China and the Russian Federation on Deepening the Com-prehensive Strategic Partnership of Coordination for the New Era and Stress Settling the Ukraine Crisis Through Dialogue, 22 March.
- [MOFAPRC 2023g] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2023, Position Paper of the People's Republic of China on Resolving the Palestinian-Israeli Conflict, 30 November.
- [MOFAPRC 2023h] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, 2023, Proposal of the People's Republic of China on the Reform and Development of Global Governance, 13 September.
- Nakazawa, Katsuji, 2022, 23 June, 'Analysis: Russia hand's demotion signals shift in Xi's strategy', *Nikhei.*
- [Niu 2012: 66] 牛军 (Niu Jun), 2012, '重建 «中间地带»: 中国亚洲政策的缘起 (1949— 1955 年)' (Reconstruction of Intermediate Zone theory: the origin of Chinese Asian foreign policies, 1949-1955) 国际政治研究, (2): 66.
- Politico, 2022, November 4, 'China's Xi warns Putin not to use nuclear arms in Ukraine'.
- [PRC Embassy Ukraine 2022], PRC Embassy Ukraine, 2022, 关于提醒中国公民注意 社会治安风险的通知 (Notice on reminding Chinese citizens to pay attention to social security risks) 25 February (https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/dDFf11edz-KHksx6GDlebkQ).
- [PRCEU 2023] Mission of the PRC to the EU, 2023, Wang Yi Attends the 59th Munich Security Conference and Delivers a Keynote Speech, 18 February.
- [President of Russia 2022a] President of Russia, 2022, Russia-China talks: Vladimir Putin met with President of the People's Republic of China Xi Jinping, via videoconference, 30 December.
- [President of Russia 2022b] President of Russia, 2022, Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development, 4 February.

President of Russia, 2023, News conference following the visit to China, 18 October.

Przychodniak, Amrcin, 2023, 12 October, 'Chinese Assess the Prospects of Putin's Continued Leadership', *PISM*, n.144.

Radchenko, Sergey, 2024, To Run the World, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Radchenko, Sergey, & Alexander Gabuev, 2022, 'Sino-Russian Relations Amid War in Ukraine: What's Next?', *JHU BIPR*, 7 April (https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=2U42UcfeB-M).

- Reuters, 2022, February 19, 'China foreign minister says Minsk Agreement only way out on Ukraine'.
- Reuters, 2022, February 22, 'China's embassy in Ukraine warns Chinese nationals to avoid «unstable» areas'.
- Reuters, 2023, October 13, 'Putin cautions Israel against using tactics in Gaza like Nazi siege of Leningrad'.
- Reuters, 2024, January 12, 'China-Russia 2023 trade value hits record high of \$ 240 bln Chinese customs'.
- [RIAC 2022] Russian International Affairs Council, 2022, RIAC Roundtable: Results of the 20th CPC Congress and Prospects for Russian-Chinese Relations, 25 October.
- Roth, Andrew, 2023, 26 October, 'Hamas delegation travels to Moscow for talks on foreign hostages in Gaza', *The Guardian*.
- Sciorati, Giulia, 2023, China 2021-2022: A foreign policy of «re-branding», Asia Maior, Vol. XXXIII/2022:23-43.
- Shen, Zhihua, 2020, A Short History of Sino-Soviet Relations, 1917-1991, Singapore: Palgrave.
- [Sina 2022, 1 June] '大围剿: 俄乌冲突以来美国对华政策进展评估与中国应对' (Great siege: Evaluation of the progress of U.S. policy towards China since the conflict between Russia and Ukraine and China's response), 2022, Sina, 1 June, (https://finance.sina.com.cn/china/2022-06-01/doc-imizmscu4593936.shtml).
- Soldatkin, Vladimir, & Olesya Astakhova, 2023, 27 December, 'Russia exports almost all its oil to China and India', *Reuters*.
- State Duma, 2022, Leaders of the State Duma factions met with Chairman of the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress, 9 September.
- 'Talk with the American Correspondent Anna Louise Strong', 1946, Digital Archive, *Woodrow Wilson Center*, August.
- [Tang 2008] 唐洲雁 (Tang Zhouyan), 2008, '《纸老虎》 《中间地带》·《两个阵营》——— 毛泽东 "》折年代》 的美国观' (Paper Tiger, Middle Zone, Two Camps: Mao Zedong's American View of the Turning Era), *Modern Philosophy*, 5: 53.
- [Tian 2023, 23 March] 田飛龍 (Tian Feilong), 2023, '中俄全面合作的性质、功能与 新秩序愿景' (The Nature, Function and New Order Vision of China-Russia Comprehensive Cooperation), *Aisixiang*, 23 March (https://www.aisixiang.com/ data/141736.html).
- The New York Times, 1986, July 29, 'Excerpts from Gorbachev's Speech'
- The New York Times, 2022, March 2, 'China Asked Russia to Delay Ukraine War Until After Olympics, U.S. Officials Say'.
- Tiezzi, Shannon, 2022, 17 September, 'Is China Breaking with Russia Over Ukraine?', The Diplomat.
- United Nations, 2023, Gaza crisis: Deadlock deepens as Security Council rejects competing resolutions by US and Russia, 25 October.
- UN General Assembly, 2022, General Assembly Overwhelmingly Adopts Resolution Demanding Russian Federation Immediately End Illegal Use of Force in Ukraine, Withdraw All Troops, 2 March.
- US Embassy and Consulates in China, 2022, Readout of National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan Meeeting with Politburo Member Yang Jiechi, 14 June

US Energy Information Administration, 2023, China country analysis brief, November.

- [USSR Collapse 2023] '苏联亡党亡国的根本原因、教训与启示' (The Fundamental Reasons, Lessons, and Insights of the Fall of the Soviet Union's Party and State), 2023, 世界社会主义研究, 17 January.
- Westad, Odd Arne, 2005, The Global Cold War: Third World Interventions and the Making of Our Times, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- White House, 2022, National Security Strategy, 2 October.
- Wu Guoguang, 2023, Interpreting Xi Jinping's Shifting Strategy on the Russia Ukraine War', Asia Society Policy Institute, October.
- [Xi 2023] 习近平 (Xi Jinping), 2023, '努力成长为对党和人民忠诚可靠、堪当时代重 任的栋梁之才' (Strive to grow into a pillar of talent who is loyal and reliable to the party and the people and worthy of the important responsibilities of the times), 求是, 30 June.
- Xinhua, 2018, June 8, 'Xi awards Putin China's first friendship medal'.
- Xinhua, 2021, February 4, 'Chinese FM says no limit for China-Russia strategic coordination'.
- Xinhua, 2022, September 10, 'Top Chinese legislator pays official goodwill visit to Russia'.
- Xinhua, 2023, March 11, 'Full text: Joint Trilateral Statement by the People's Republic of China, the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, and the Islamic Republic of Iran'.
- Xinhua, 2023, June 26, 'Chinese FM spokesperson makes remarks on Wagner Group incident'.
- Yahoo, 2024, January 30, 'Yuan payments for Russian exports jump to one-third of total c.bank chief'.
- [Zakvasin 2023, 24 February] Zakvasin, Alexey & Elizaveta Komarova, 2023, 24 February, «Консолидация усилий»: какую роль могут сыграть инициативы Китая по урегулированию украинского кризиса' («Consolidation of efforts»: what role can China's initiatives to resolve the Ukrainian crisis), *RT* (https://russian.rt.com/world/article/1115440-kitai-ukraina-predlozheniya-uregulirovanic).
- Zhang, Yukun, 2023, 22 December, 'Chart of the Day: China's Yuan Overtakes Yen to Rank Fourth for Global Payments', *Caixin*.
- [Zhao 2022, 24 January] 赵华胜 (Zhao Huasheng), 2022, '中俄关系:走出俄乌冲突的迷雾' (Sino-Russian relations: getting out of the fog of the Russia-Ukraine conflict), *Aisixiang*, 24 January (https://www.aisixiang.com/data/136095.html).